KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MARCH MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 9th MAY, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor Martin Brett, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
John Coonan, Joe Malone, Marie Fitzpatrick, Andrew McGuinness, Betty Manning, Kathleen Funchion, Malcolm Noonan, David Fitzgerald.

Apologies:
Paul Cuddihy, Seán Ó hArgáin, Joe Reidy. 
Also Present:


Mr. Joe Crockett, County Manager, Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. John McCormack, Director of Services, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 3rd May, 2011, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th April, 2011:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th April, 2011, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick
Seconded by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Congratulations

The Mayor expressed his appreciation, congratulations and best wishes to the following:

1. Organisers of the Macra na Feirme Mr. Personality Contest.

2. Everyone responsible for bringing the Irish Prison Officers’ and Irish Nurses Conferences to Kilkenny and those involved in the organisation of same. 
3. The organisers and recipients of the recent Junior Achievements Awards.
4. Kilkenny Indoor League on opening an all weather pitch in Derdimus which provides very important facilities for young people. 
5. Kilkenny Photographic Society on the success of their recent exhibition.
6. Cllr. Paul Cuddihy’s brother who recently became Chairman of the Irish Photographic Society.
7. Staff of Borough Council on the organisation of recent Civic Reception for Minister Phil Hogan.
8. Congratulations to Pat O’Neill and David Cullinane on their recent election to Seanad Eireann.
9. The organisers of the Rhythm and Roots Festival.
The Mayor informed the Members that he received a letter of appreciation from T/Chief Superintendent, District Commander ‘F’ District, Northern Ireland, in relation to the Council’s condolences following the sad loss of Constable Ronan Kerr.
Item No. 3:
Fix Date for Annual Meeting.
It was:

Proposed by Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

Seconded by Cllr. John Coonan

And Resolved:

“That the Annual Meeting of Kilkenny Borough Council be held on 15th June, 2011 at 7.30 p.m.”

Item No. 4:
Housing Quarterly Report for Q/E 31st March, 2011. 
Mr. John McCormack, Director of Services, gave a brief explanation on the contents of the Housing Quarterly Report as circulated to the Members.    Following this the Members thanked Mr. McCormack and commended the staff of the Housing Department on their continued good service.  Mr. McCormack also responded to a number of queries from the Members regarding the following:

· Ossory Park Remedial Scheme.

· Part V Requirement at Rose Hill Estate, Kells Road.

· Numbers currently on the Housing List.

· Issues relating to horses and dogs in the City Area.

· Retrofitting Programme.

· Leasing Agreements.

Item No. 5.
Update on Mobility Management
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald gave a brief presentation containing an update on the programme of mobility management.

The Members thanked Mr. Fitzgerald for his presentation and Mr. Fitzgerald responded to a number of queries raised, during which the Members commended the work being carried out on John Street.
Mr. Fitzgerald highlighted the Family Fun Day on 25th June, 2011 and explained that a number of events will be taking place.  
Item No. 6:
Amenity Grants 2011.
Brian Tyrrell explained that following the advertising of the Amenity Grants Scheme in February, a poor response was received.  Mr. Tyrrell requested the Members’ approval to re-advertise the Scheme and asked the Members to bring the Scheme to  the attention of Residents Associations and Voluntary Groups.  

It was

Proposed by:
Cllr. John Coonan

Seconded by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved

“that the Amenity Grants Scheme 2011 would be re-advertised with a closing date for receipt of applications being 30th June, 2011.”
Item No. 7:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan received 11th April, 2011.
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan explained the purpose of the Motion and following this it was:
Proposed by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Seconded by:
Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council would, in association with relative conservations agencies, initiate a conservation plan for St. Canice’s Steps (a protected structure), to address the deterioration of the structure and ensure the safety of the arch, as a important heritage asset in Kilkenny.”

The County Manager agreed with the Members on the importance of St. Canice’s Steps and advised that the Select Vestry of St. Canice’s Cathedral and the County Council have commenced the process of preparing a Conservation Plan for the area.

Item No. 8:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Andrew McGuinness received 13th April, 2011.
Proposed by:

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness
Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Malone

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council takes whatever appropriate action to make safe the entrance to St. John of God House, College Road, Kilkenny.”

It was agreed to investigate the matter and report back to the Members.

Item No. 9:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Kathleen Funchion received 2nd May, 2011.
Proposed by:
Cllr. Kathleen Funchion
Seconded by:
Cllr. Betty Manning
And Resolved

“That Kilkenny Borough Council commit to carrying out retrofitting/upgrading works to houses in the Butts, Kilkenny.”

Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald explained that in previous years the required works would have been funded by internal capital receipts.  However, in the current climate this fund has virtually ceased and what remains will be spent in Ossory Park.  The work suggested in the Motion will require funding through the budget process.
Item No. 10:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Andrew McGuinness received 21st April, 2011.

Proposed by:
Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

Seconded by:
Cllr. Joe Malone

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council resolve to provide a better, safer, traffic management solution relative to the traffic exiting from Rosemount, Newpark Drive, Kilkenny, and that as part of the consideration of the Inner Relief Road, that a Traffic Impact Study be carried out relative to the Rosemount, Newpark and general eastern environs.”

Mr. John Mulholland advised that Kilkenny County Council will undertake the works and the Traffic Impact Study is already included in the Traffic Model.

Item No. 11.
Any Other Business

Skate Park

Following a request for an update on the proposed Skate Park, Mr. John Mulholland explained that it will proceed to brief stage and ETenders to engage a Designer for the park.

Seating
In response to an issue raised regarding a lack of seating in public areas in the City, Mr. Fitzgerald stated that a number of seats similar to those on the Castle Road have been purchased and will be placed at various locations.

Derelict Site

Following a query in relation to a derelict site on the Castlecomer Road, Mr. Fitzgerald explained that the Council only recently received permission from the owner of the site to get access to allow for the removal of asbestos and a Contractor will be carrying out this work in the near future.

Item No. 12.
Conferences.

Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Malone

Seconded by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved

“that Cllr. David Fitzgerald attend a Conference, Suicide – A Community Response  in Bailieborough, Co. Cavan, on Saturday, 21st May, 2011”
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







